MINUTES

BOARD MEETING

TALLAHASSEE AREA CHAPTER OF NIGP, INC.

Date:

February 19, 2008
Location:
Leon County Conference Room, 2284 Miccosukee Road

Members Present: Janice Pursley, President; Jessie Moseley, Vice President; Don Tobin, Treasurer; Mark Lovell, Secretary; Steve Updike, Past President.  Board Members Susan Barr, Mable Jones, Wendi Sellers, Robert Threewitts and Ed Valla.  Rhonda Mixon (Vendor Conference and Trade Show consultant) was also present
Member Absent: Board Member Gloria Dixon 
President Janice Pursley called the meeting to order at 3:31 PM
Minutes for the January Board meeting were approved. Don Tobin motioned and Mable Jones seconded.
Old Business:
Website Updates, SSL (Secure Socket Layer) and Administration:  Immediate Past President Steve Updike spoke with Michael S. of the New Linear Group (NLG).  The system is ready to go on their end, and we should have this (padlock icon) installed as early as the end of this week.  Don Tobin had a question about two invoices from NLG for this service, one for $180 (paid), and another for $200.  Don thought the second invoice was for banner ads that can be sold on the webpage.  Steve didn’t think so, and indicated that once the migration of all ChapterManager systems to the NLG server was complete, this feature would be available at no additional cost.
Civic Center Contract, Alternative Venues and Microphone/Speaker Problems:  After last week’s lunch, Mark visited several other locations as possible replacements for the current Tallahassee-Leon County Civic Center meeting location.  This was undertaken due to the price increases in 2007 and 2008, and repeated instances of being moved from the desired banquet rooms to the Exhibit Hall and Arena.  This was problematic at the February meeting with a varying volume level depending on your seating location.  
All of the alternative locations were less than desirable, and Mark recommended staying with the Civic Center.  Janice distributed the proposed contract, and the Board approved this approach (Don motioned, Steve seconded).  There were two items that were discussed, and will be addressed when Janice returns for the contract signing:
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· Steve mentioned that the Civic Center provided (at no charge) remote speakers when we were located in the Exhibit Hall or Arena.  We would expect this to solve some of the volume problems, and be extended and written into the new contract.

· Mark noticed that the $2.00 per-plate surcharge (for the guaranteed amount plus 5%) had been increased to $3.00 per-plate.  Janice will ask for this charge to remain at $2.00.
Lunch reservations, transfers, walk-ins and related issues:  The current policy, articulated at the past two General Membership Meetings was discussed.  This was due to comments and concerns from members representing three agencies.  They felt that not allowing transferred registrations was a hardship if unforeseen circumstances prevented the registered member from attending.  Don pointed out that this created a bottleneck at the door, and previous attempts at allowing this produced more than one substituted member for a given registrant.  Additionally, back-end, after-the-meeting adjustments must be made in order to credit the correct member with recertification points

Janice’s position was clear; we want to ENCOURAGE members to attend, and not discourage participation. The affected members were unhappy due to miscommunication; fairness and a consistent policy must be the answer.  There were three comments noted:

Ed Valla:  People register to hear the speaker, not primarily for the lunch.  Allowing registration transfers should be allowed.

Mable Jones:  Can we station more people at the desk in order to reduce the bottleneck and address these issues as they arise?

Steve Updike:  Can we split the registration list into two categories (and lines), such as A-L and M-Z?


Mark motioned to continue the policy that is currently in place, and there was additional discussion.  The motion to keep the current policy in place passed by a vote of 6 to 3.

Don Tobin requested that we eliminate credit card payments for lunch registrations.  He mentioned problems with the policy of a credit card “no-show, no-refund” policy, in variance to the “pay at the door by check” option where no-show members are not currently assessed a penalty for not cancelling their registration in the required time frame.  Ed Valla voiced his disagreement, and suggested that this course would result in lower membership renewals and participation.  Jessie Moseley also disagreed, and stated that this was not a personal responsibility issue.  This motion did not carry.  
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Discussion ensued regarding free lunch winners.  The question had been asked if the winner could use the free lunch other than the following month of the drawing.  Janice Pursley indicated that historically this is the method that our chapter has followed.  Susan Barr indicated that she did not concur.  Mark Lovell explained that he registers the winner’s name for the free lunch and if he is not notified and the winner does not show up for the luncheon, the Chapter still pays for the no show.  The Board voted to continue with current policy.
New Business:
Vendor Conference and Trade Show:  Rhonda addressed several issues and milestones that took place since our last meeting
· All current State Term Contract vendors were contacted via e-mail from DMS/State Purchasing Contract Managers/Purchasing Analysts.  Rhonda confirmed that she received call-backs from four of these vendors.
· Rhonda contacted all of the vendor participants from last year’s event.  Responses received were positive and encouraging. 
· Diana Trahan is working on the online (ChapterManager) registration system, with a goal of having this operational by April 1.  Closer to this time, e-mail notifications will be sent out to vendors registered in MyFloridaMarketPlace. 
· Diana is also working on an online (protected spreadsheet) system to allow participating vendors to register for the one-on-one sessions.
· Rhonda has begun the contracting process with Roger at the Civic Center.  Don reminded her of the credit we are owed from last year’s show when the Rotary Club was allowed to use one of the conference rooms that we paid for.  Since then, the chapter has not been reimbursed for this expense.
· Rhonda has received two quotes from prospective decorating firms.
· Overnight security will be provided, but the time that the vendors can set up (on Wednesday, the evening before the Trade Show) will depend on events on the Civic Center’s calendar on that day.
· Both days will feature full, hot buffet-style breakfasts for all paid participants.  Breakfast hours are from 7:00 to 8:00 AM.  Since the price of the (Thursday) box lunch is about the same as the buffet, we agreed to this alternative for the paid vendors.  This meal will be served between the Trade Show end time at 12:30 PM, and the start of the one-on-one sessions at 1:15.
· Still to be determined is whether chapter members will be able to register and pay for this lunch, and if Trade Show volunteers will be given a free lunch ticket.
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· Janice raised a question of the cost of booth rentals this year.  With a marked decrease in participation when last year’s price was raised to $800, a suggestion was made to reduce the fee for 2008.  The Board agreed to a price of $695, with a $595 charge for each additional booth rented by the same vendor.
· Tim Ellinor and Janice Pursley are putting together the schedule for Vendor Conference programs.  Wednesday morning will begin with a plenary “Town Hall” meeting featuring DMS Secretary Linda South and (tentatively), CFO Alex Sink.  The afternoon will offer break out sessions, with a to-be-determined guest speaker that will present on a topic of interest.  This same speaker will also present on another topic (the same topic at two different times; 8:00 and 10:00 AM) the next morning, in order to attract participants to return and enjoy the Thursday morning Trade Show.  A survey will be distributed at the March (11th) General Membership Meeting to determine which topics our members would like to have included in the program.  It’s anticipated that Ethics and State Contract updates will be top vote getters, and Rhonda made a point to indicate that participants that are not the primary speakers will still need to pay their registration fee if they intend to take advantage of the free meals and other conference sessions.
Free Seminars:  Beau Grant is available, but his asking price ($2,500 plus expenses) was considered to be too expensive given our budgetary constraints.  Steve indicated that the NIGP speaker list had many good choices, and specifically mentioned Ken Hayslette of Hayslette and Associates in Atlantic Beach, FL.  Jessie will pursue these options, and Janice again mentioned the cost-saving alternatives of using the DEP (Carr Building) meeting room and asking volunteers to provide pot-luck breakfast and afternoon snack dishes.
Use of TACNIGP A/V equipment by FAPPO:  Mark, as the A/V Committee chairperson for FAPPO requested to borrow the Chapter’s projector and screen for use at the (April 22-25) Annual Conference and Trade Show.  Jessie motioned and Steve seconded.  Motion carried.

By-laws and Constitutional Committee:  Steve is spearheading this effort, along with Don, Janice, Jessie and Susan.  They are addressing instances where language in the By-laws and Constitution either clash or are ambiguous.  This group plans to meet after the March General Membership Meeting.  A “clean” copy of their draft (with tracked changes enabled) will be distributed for comments.

Chapter, Manager and Buyer of the Year:  Work by members of this committee continue as the deadlines approach.
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“March is Purchasing Month” Declaration:  With the efforts of Janice Pursley, Governor Charlie Crist signed the letter proclaiming that March is Purchasing Month on February 14, 2008.  Efforts are also underway to obtain Tallahassee Mayor John Marks’ signature on a similar proclamation.  

Meeting Adjourned at 5:00 PM
Mark Lovell, CPPB – 2008 Secretary 
Tallahassee Area Chapter of NIGP
